MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE GENERAL PURPOSE AND PLANNING COMMITTEE OF THE BAY OF COLWYN TOWN COUNCIL, HELD AT 6.30PM ON TUESDAY 26TH JULY 2016, IN THE COMMITTEE ROOM, TOWN HALL, RHIW ROAD, COLWYN BAY

PRESENT: Cllr N Bastow (Chairman)

Cllrs W Bagnall, Mrs G Baker, Mrs L Edwards, R Foreman, Mrs L Griffiths,

Mrs M Jones, J Pearson, S Williams, C Wood

OFFICERS: Mrs C Earley, Town Clerk

Mr T Owens, Student Advisor

105/16 Apologies for Absence:

The Chair welcomed members to the meeting and apologies for absence were received from Cllr C Perry.

106/16 Declarations of Interest:

Members were reminded that they must declare the existence and nature of any personal and/or prejudicial interests. None were declared.

107/16 Minutes:

Resolved to approve and sign as a correct record the minutes of the last meeting, held on 5th July 2016, subject to an additional statement under item 89/16(a), as proposed at the recent Council meeting, to highlight the strong concerns expressed about loss of public open space within the park.

108/16 Matters Arising from Previous Minutes:

a. Min. 70/16(d) – Bus Shelters:

Members were asked to consider the style of perch seat and colour required for the new shelter by Eirias main entrance (green or black). It was noted that the majority of shelters in our area are green, but that this shelter is a different style and the gates by Eirias Park entrance are black.

Resolved to request a black shelter with steel perch seat.

b. Min 70/16(f) – Spar Cycle Stands:

The Clerk submitted, for information, copy correspondence with the site owners and CCBC regarding permissions etc that would be required. It was noted that CCBC has been asked to provide advice on suitable wording for a written agreement with the site owner, to include a requirement for 3 months notice if the stands need to be removed/relocated for any reason. It was further noted that the Clerk is seeking three quotations for the installation of three stands.

Resolved to defer this matter until this information is received.

c. Min. 70/16(g) – Centenary Fields:

Resolved to receive and note a brief further update from Fields in Trust, confirming that CCBC will be making a decision very soon about the proposed designation of Queens Gardens as a Centenary Field.

109/16 **Conwy CBC**:

The Clerk submitted, for consideration, the following correspondence from CCBC:

a. A consultation about proposals to upgrade one of the bowling greens in Eirias Park to an artificial green, suitable for year-round use.

Resolved to respond to John Hardy to confirm that the Town Council has no objections to the lower green being made an artificial green, suitable for year-round use.

b. Notice of temporary traffic regulations at Back Bay View Road from 26/7 to 29/7/16.

Resolved to note.

c. A quotation for a new bus shelter to replace the damaged and removed one from Llandudno Road (opposite side to Geordies).

Resolved to defer considering funding any new/replacement shelters until the full extent of works required following the audit and inspection of all shelters on 28th July is known.

A member raised concerns that some of the 'Bus Stop, wording on signs needs redoing as they are getting difficult to read.

Resolved to recommend that Cllr R Foreman be designated 'Bus Stop Champion' and that he is asked to survey the condition of bus stops in our area and bring a report back to a future meeting.

d. Proposals from Mr Lyn Davies for the spending of the Town Council's contribution to play equipment for 2015/16 and 2016/17 (£25,000 in total), to include equipment for Rhos paddling pool play area, Rhos Park and Ffordd y Graig, Old Colwyn..

Resolved to receive and note the information and approve the Town Council contribution (in accordance with the approved budget).

Further resolved to ask that the Clerk checks what response was received from CCBC to the request made some time ago for disabled toilet provision in the Rhos paddling pool area.

e. To consider concerns from Cllr N Bastow about excessive roadside weeds.

The Clerk informed members that CCBC had only recently completed its annual roadside weed spraying and that it may take a few weeks for weeds to die down and be removed. If any roads had been missed, these should be reported to ERF in the usual way (via e-mail or telephone), so that they are allocated a job reference number.

Resolved to ask the Clerk to follow-up requests to CCBC for maps/lists of both weed spraying and street cleaning routes, so that members can more easily identify any areas that are being missed.

f. To consider a request for the Town Council to submit a nomination for the tree on Pwllycrochan Avenue for an Ancient Tree of the Year Award.

Resolved to support the nomination of the tree and to delegate authority to the Tree Warden, Cllr J Pearson, to progress this, in conjunction with the relevant County Council officer.

110/16 Location of Bus Stops in Rhos-on-Sea:

The Clerk submitted, for consideration, a suggestion from Cllr R Foreman that the bus stop for the no. 14 and 15 services is moved from outside the Cayley Arms, where the pavement is very narrow, to round the corner on Rhos Road, where the pavement is much wider and only the no.24 currently stops. This would help to improve pedestrian safety when the bus stop gets congested.

Resolved to contact Gethin George to request that he discusses this proposal with Arriva Buses.

111/16 Future Generations Commissioner:

Cllr S Williams reported that he had attended a discussion event with the new Future Generations Commissioner on 13th July and that a number of matters had arisen. He intends to make an appointment to discuss these further with the Clerk before bringing any report and/or recommendations to the Committee to consider.

Resolved to receive and note Cllr Williams' brief update and await any further report.

112/16 One Voice Wales:

a. The Clerk submitted, for consideration, information about 'Fly a Flag for the Commonwealth' in March 2017. It was noted that it would cost £39.50 to purchase a Commonwealth flag for use on Commonwealth day each year and that both Llandudno and Conwy Town Councils had participated this year.

Resolved to recommend that the Council purchases a flag and looks to arrange a small scale event in Queens Gardens in March 2017, possibly to involve one of the local schools, to celebrate Commonwealth Day.

Further resolved to recommend that the Council writes to CCBC to enquire if the Commonwealth Flag could also be raised at the flagpole on the Promenade in Rhos on Sea (used for the blue flag during the summer).

- b. It was noted that an update on the Active Travel Consultation had been circulated, but that this appeared to only relate to the Gwynedd Council area.
- c. The Clerk submitted notice of the OVW Annual Conference, to be held on 1st October 2016. It was noted that the theme for the conference is "The challenges of transformation and collaboration for Community and Town Councils" and that guest speakers include Mark Drakeford AM, Cabinet Secretary for Finance and Local Government, Peter Davies CBE, Chair of Wales Council for Voluntary Action, and Sophie Howe, Future Generations Commissioner.

Resolved, due to the relevance of this theme and the calibre of speakers, to recommend that Cllr S Williams attends on behalf of the Council and reports back to a future meeting.

It was also commented that Welshpool Town Council (members of the North & Mid Wales Association of Local Councils) had received numerous devolved services and assets from Powys County Council. It was queried what impact this delegation had had on the precept.

Resolved to request that Cllr L Griffiths, one of the Councils representatives on the N&MWALC, finds out more information about Welshpool Town Council's annual budget and precept requirement and reports back to a future meeting.

113/16 Other Correspondence:

It was noted that the following item(s) of correspondence are available on request from the Clerk:

- a. Llandudno and Colwyn Bay Tramway Society newsletter (June/July 2016)
- b. Partners in Healthcare Network News Summer 2016
- c. Minutes of the OC(E)RA meeting held on 13.7.16.

114/16 Planning:

a. The Clerk submitted, for consideration, the planning applications received from *CCBC*

Resolved to submit observations on these applications, as detailed in Schedule A attached.

b. The Clerk submitted, for information, a copy of the Planning Decisions recently issued by CCBC.

Concerns were expressed about the refusal of a change of use application for a former retail unit on Abergele Road, which had been vacant for some time. Enquiries had revealed that this was due to a policy in the LDP about the % of

retail outlets required in specified areas.

Resolved, in the first instance, to request further information about this policy and the areas in the Bay of Colwyn to which it applies.

c. The Clerk submitted notification of a planning appeal in respect of application 0/42522.

Resolved to receive and note the information.

d. The Clerk gave a brief verbal report following feedback from Cllr S Roy and Planning Consultant Peter Lloyd on the recent RTPI Planning Conference in Cardiff. It was noted that concern had been expressed about a general reluctance by housebuilders to deliver new housing developments in North Wales. This was thought to be due to several factors, including lack of sales volumes, workforce issues, infrastructure and perceived barriers, such as tighter building regulations (e.g. sprinklers). Peter Lloyd had advised the Clerk and Cllr Roy that Local Development Orders are being used by some Local Planning Authorities to give area wider permitted development rights for certain types of development, such as upper floors of shops, to make the process easier and encourage specified types of development. He suggested that a meeting is held with the Planning Policy Officer to discuss if/how these could be used to encourage development to come forward (which could alleviate pressure on other greenfield sites).

Concern was also expressed about the number of applications for conversion of larger single dwellings to high-end apartments (particularly in Rhos on Sea), which do little to help to alleviate the need for affordable housing for local people.

Resolved to write to ask James Harland, Planning Policy Officer, if he would be willing to attend a future meeting of the Committee to discuss Local Development Orders and any other ways in which the Town Council could be more proactive in encouraging developments that would provide more affordable housing for local people.

e. Welsh Government Draft Technical Advice Note (TAN) 24: It was noted that the draft consultation document would be circulated for consideration at the next meeting of the Committee.

115/16 Licensing:

It was noted that there had been no licensing applications recently listed for the Bay of Colwyn area.

116/16 Bonfire Sub-Committee:

Resolved to appoint Cllr C Hughes to replace County Cllr Brian Cossey, who had recently resigned from the Sub-Committee.	
The meeting closed at 7.40 p.m.	Chairma